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TESTIMONY BY WESLEY K. MACHIDA 
DIRECTOR, DEPARTMENT OF BUDGET AND FINANCE 

STATE OF HAWAII 
TO THE HOUSE COMMITTEE ON WATER AND LAND 

ON 
HOUSE BILL NO. 2069 

 
February 5, 2016 

 
 
RELATING TO COMMUNITY IMPROVEMENT DISTRICTS 
 
 House Bill No. 2069 establishes community improvement districts and 

establishes a revolving fund within the State treasury to be known as the Community 

Improvement District Revolving Fund to be administered by the Department of 

Accounting and General Services (DAGS).  In addition, the bill establishes the 

Kapalama Community Improvement District Pilot Project. 

 Revenues of the Community Improvement District Revolving Fund include:  

funds received by DAGS from the counties from the repayment of loans and interest 

from the various assessments or fees from community facilities districts, special 

improvement districts, improvement districts, tax increment financing and other 

sources; appropriations by the Legislature or counties; federal grants and subsidies 

to the State or counties; private investor contributions; and grants and donations.  

Revenues from the fund may be expended by DAGS to make loans to the counties, 

State agencies, or private developers for the costs of the planning, design, or 

construction of infrastructure improvements that meet the requirements of a 

community improvement district.  In addition, revenues from the fund may be used to 

repay private investors for their investment made into the fund. 
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 The Department of Budget and Finance does not take any position on the 

proposed community improvement districts or the Kapalama pilot project; however, 

as a matter of general policy, the department does not support the creation of any 

revolving fund which does not meet the requirements of Section 37-52.4 of the HRS.  

In regards to House Bill No. 2069, it is difficult to determine whether the proposed 

source of revenues will be self-sustaining. 
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